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MINUTES


MAY 23, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Councilmembers absent:
Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Technician Johnson, Open Space and Ecology Analyst Pontecorvo, Community Development Director Prince, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, Finance Director Schillinger, Principal Planner Swiecki

PRESENTATION

A.
Presentations by UC Berkeley graduate students on landscape architecture ideas for open space in the Brisbane Baylands

City Manager Holstine noted the staff was contacted last year by Stephanie Shakofsky, California Center for Land Recycling, about a student project for a grade class in UC Berkeley’s Landscape Architecture program.  The students and their professor, Cheryl Barton, visited the Baylands last winter, met with staff, reviewed City documents, and then began to identify opportunities for open space and adaptive reuse.  Each student was assigned a small piece of the proposed open space area, approximately 10 acres, and created plans for open space and adaptive reuses in that area.  Mr. Holstine said the students’ plans in total address about 100 acres of the open space planned for the Baylands.

Mr. Holstine said the staff attended the class presentation of the student projects and thought many of their ideas would be of interest to the City Council and the community.  He added that some of the concepts might be useful for incorporating in alternatives to be considered as part of the EIR for the Baylands development.

Mr. Holstine emphasized that the plans should be viewed as conceptual rather than technical.

He invited Professor Barton to introduce the students and their projects.

Professor Barton said she and her students were pleased to be invited to make presentations to the Brisbane City Council.  She noted over half of the 15-person class was present.  She expressed her thanks to Ms. Shakofsky, Mike Pacelli of Universal Paragon Corporation, Jim Stickley from WRT, and the City of Brisbane for facilitating the student projects.

Professor Barton explained that her students found the Baylands site intriguing because it offers design opportunities as well as challenges.  She said the site offers cultural resources in terms of its proximity to the town and its history, and it also has important natural features, such as the lagoon and waterway, the nearby Bay Trail, and opportunities for water quality and habitat restoration.

Professor Barton showed a map of the site studied by her students.  She said the focus was on the open space area identified the specific plan, approximately 100 acres.  She reviewed the four open space goals in the General Plan:  protecting the natural environment, providing recreational and educational opportunities, providing respite to both residences and businesses, and respecting and maintaining the land and waters for future generations.  Using those as a starting point, Professor Barton noted, the goals of the student projects were to provide an open space network to serve the community, to repair the damage to the Baylands environment, to restore ecological function through habitat creation, and to employ natural stormwater management. 

Professor Barton stated that the student projects represent a series of modular parks with separate components.  Elements tying the pieces together were the water system and the trail networks.

Professor Barton introduced students Sutter Wehmeier, Mike Herrin, Alethea Harper, and Andreas Stravropoulos, and invited them to present the 15 designs developed by the class.

Mr. Wehmeier reviewed the setting of the Baylands and pointed out some of the most appealing features.  He said students particularly liked the natural setting, the influence of the railroad tracks, the view from Icehouse Hill, the watersheds, and creek restoration opportunities.  He noted key challenges include dealing with the water, linking the area with the town of Brisbane, and retrofitting and reusing some of the old industrial architecture of the area.  

After visiting the site, Mr. Wehmeier reported, students looked at precedents, or projects involving similar size parcels.  He showed slides of parks in Chicago, Mexico City, and Amsterdam.  He observed that the most successful parks were the ones with the most flexibility to change over time.  Mr. Wehmeier said the students then moved into a formal site analysis, with different groups investigating various important elements.

Mr. Wehmeier showed maps of the old landfill area, the watercourses, vegetation, and land use designations.

Mr. Herrin talked about some of the individual sites, moving generally from north to south.  He noted three of the parks, including his own, focused on the historic roundhouse area.  He said he wanted his park design to reflects the historic uses, with the turntable as the hub for a network of paths.  He stated that his intent was to create a grand entrance to the park as a destination in itself as well as to the rest of the Baylands to the south.  Mr. Herrin pointed out the locations of the main promenade, the rail station with its enclosed glass mall, also serving as the main entrance to the park.

Mr. Herrin said that for the roundhouse area, he envisioned a restaurant, art and sculpture museum, ecology and history museum, and a display of historic railroad equipment and trains.  He noted the riparian garden is being proposed as a way to treat runoff and provide habitat for wildlife.  He proposed including a sheltered outdoor area to display local art and sculpture year-round. Mr. Herrin showed a section view of the glass mall and some sample materials for the roundhouse.

Mr. Herrin reviewed another project for the roundhouse area submitted by Calder Gillen.  He noted this design focuses on edges and juxtaposition of different activities, and attempts to tie the park into the existing surrounding area.  Mr. Herrin pointed out the promenade entry, the pond, the old turntable site kept as an undisturbed natural wetland area, and the farmers market.

Mr. Stravropoulos talked about his design for the roundhouse area.  He said he was intrigued by the strong geometry of the old industrial elements in the area, and that theme is reflected in the park design.  He noted the park is designed to attract as many types of users as possible.  Mr. Stravropoulos proposed using the northern area for a beer garden and brewery, a youth hostel, and an outdoor market with high-quality produce.  He recommended diverting the Bay Trail to tie in with the youth hostel in the future.  Mr. Stravropoulos pointed out that the design of the canal walkway incorporates a series of old railroad-style pedestrian bridges.

Mr. Stravropoulos described the project submitted by Jennifer Natali, featured an asymmetrical scheme incorporating landscaping and architecture together.  He said her work uses ecological systems to determine placement of buildings, and the boundaries between landscape and building are sometimes merged.

Mr. Stravropoulos showed a design for Visitacion Park, a site near the roundhouse designed by Josh Kent.  He noted Mr. Kent’s project explores the boundaries between commercial/retail and park land.  He pointed out the graceful transitions between the elements, access to water, and wind turbines as a “green” energy source.  Mr. Stravropoulos noted the blacked-out areas signify areas that can change between green space and commercial space over time.

Mr. Stravropoulos said the next idea, designed by Natalie Pollard, features an urban forest in the northwest corner of the Baylands near the roundhouse.  Her design reflects the idea of succession over time, in terms of views from Brisbane.  Mr. Stravropoulos pointed out the urban forest area, with peaceful green groves and tall trees looking down onto a green site, and the wind turbine.  He showed a slide of Ms. Pollard’s forest model, noting the reflecting pool, ginkgo trees, and woodsy background.

Ms. Harper talked about a design for a landfill museum park by Noelle Cole.  She pointed out the location near the southern part of the Baylands in the old landfill area.  She said Ms. Cole is proposing a landfill museum, or museum of “garbology,” where people could learn about waste processing, historical methods, and ways of improving waste disposal in the future.  Ms. Harper noted the museum would be on an elevated area, and sections of nearby land would be cut out to provide a cross-sectional view of the underlying soil.  Ms. Cole’s plan proposes exhibiting sculptures and artwork using “found” and recycled materials.

Ms. Harper presented a research park design by Miza Moreau, focusing on businesses involved in phytoremediation, a new science that uses plants to clean toxins and soil.  She noted Ms. Moreau is proposing a strong geometrical design with areas of vegetation.  She said the plan can be carried out in phases, beginning with initial planting, and then introducing a new generation of plants to deal with lesser contaminants, plus a greenhouse and laboratory for continued experiments; the final phase would be a public learning center where people could learn about the results of the phytoremediation and other issues.

Ms. Harper showed a slide of Icehouse Hill and pointed out the natural indentation on the southern slope, an ideal space for a public picnic ground, facilities for preparing and eating food, amphitheater seating, and a stage for musical performances sheltered by arbors of trees.  She noted the open space in front could act as an outdoor kitchen, farmers market, or field for sports activities.  She pointed out the terracing and ornamental plants, and noted those plantings could be extended up the hillside as a community garden.

Mr. Herrin described a design submitted by Patricia Algara Kimball, focusing on using the natural processes of wetlands for improving water quality.  He said the plans feature a freshwater lagoon, a waterfall, and a brackish-water lagoon leading to the Bay.  He noted the banks would be vegetated, and a frontage road with bike path would connect central Brisbane to the site and the Bay Trail.  Mr. Herrin showed a picture of a viewing platform overlooking the freshwater lagoon.

Mr. Herrin showed a design prepared by Rusty Lamere for the area just above the fuel storage containers.  He noted this design explores the potential use of wetlands for water treatment, as a wildlife refuge with limited human access, and as an interactive wetland experience for members of the public.  He pointed out the restricted area, the interactive exhibit, and the “amphibi-theater,” featuring a chorus of frog music.

Mr. Wehmeier noted all the designers who worked with land near the lagoon proposed moving the road north to provide more open space.  

Mr. Wehmeier presented Kate Tollefson’s design for the southern area near Highway 101 and the lagoon.  He noted her plans call for a grand entrance, a landscape museum of grasslands.  He showed a picture of a progression through landscapes seen from the museum and leading toward the lagoon, with more groomed areas near the building, through native grasslands, and getting more and more wild.  Mr. Wehmeier said the paths through the areas become less formal closer to the lagoon edge.  He showed a view of the approach to the museum.

Mr. Wehmeier showed a design created by Zach Retz, who dealt with the area closest to the City of Brisbane, near Tunnel Road and the overpass across Bayshore.  He said Mr. Retz’s goal was to encourage people to interact with the lagoon edge by means of a sculpted waterfront with a series of floating islands connected by pedestrian bridges, walkways, and waterways for canoes and kayaks.  Mr. Wehmeier displayed a model of Mr. Retz’s design.  He showed views of the waterways and paths.

Mr. Wehmeier presented his own design for the same area addressed by Mr. Retz.  He said he wanted to emphasize active and passive recreational opportunities in his design.  He pointed out the bike and pedestrian paths, ball fields, tennis courts, basketball courts, and softball courts protected from stiff local winds by a series of windbreaks.  He recommended maintaining the open space character and natural appearance of the lagoon itself.  Mr. Wehmeier said he also included a floating boardwalk on the wetlands so people can walk there when the tide is up.

Mr. Wehmeier offered to entertain questions from Councilmembers and members of the community.

Mayor Richardson congratulated and thanked all the students for their designs.

Mayor Richardson welcomed comments from members of the public.  She asked people to confine their remarks at this meeting to landscaping issues.

Karen Evans Cunningham, Brisbane resident and business owner, said she was very impressed with the designs and hoped they would come true.  She said she especially liked the idea of looking down on green views.  She encouraged Universal Paragon Corporation representatives to pay attention to the ideas and try to incorporate more of the green elements into their project.  Ms. Cunningham thanked the students for their designs.

Ray Miller expressed his appreciation to the students for their great work.  He asked if the students had access to the Open Space Plan approved by the Council.  Students responded that they reviewed the General Plan, but not the Open Space Plan. 

Mr. Miller said he liked many of the ideas about integrating eco-zones with building locations. using the roundhouse and historical features, and incorporating the wetlands.  He noted people at the earlier workshops talked about renewable energy resource, and he commended the students for including those elements.  Mr. Miller noted the urban forest idea touched on the notion of integrating open space and open areas with the rest of the development.  He added that it was interesting to see how the students merged boundaries of the different areas.

In summary, Mr. Miller said he was pleased the students recognized Brisbane’s sense of place.  He noted the student projects address fragmented sections of the Baylands, and the City should be working to create a development that is a cohesive, overall whole.  He recommended that the City take some of the students’ ideas and incorporate them in a broader, integrated framework.

Dana Dillworth noted there is a tidal influence in the Baylands that seems to have been missed in the designs.  She said she would have liked more coastal elements like sand and native grasslands, but they need to be integrated with the habitat in the area.  Ms. Dillworth recommended reflecting mountain habitats in the area closest to the mountain.  She added that she agreed with the expansion of boundaries to tie the areas together.

Anja Miller commented that she learned earlier today that she was considered a “power plant operator” by PG&E because of the solar panels on her roof.  She urged the City to incorporate more power plants into the open space plans.

Ms. Miller asked if the students inventoried Brisbane’s existing recreational facilities.  She noted the town already has ball fields and tennis courts, and she questioned who would use the new facilities.  She observed that Brisbane’s swimming pool and community park are already being heavily used by outsiders.  Ms. Miller said amenities like amphitheaters and recreational facilities would probably attract regional customers, and she questioned the practicality of a small town like Brisbane paying for and maintaining these expensive facilities.

Tom Heinz, 41 Humboldt Road, congratulated and thanked the students for their work.  He asked how much time students had to complete their work, and the students indicated the project lasted for one semester.  Mr. Heinz commented that the projects reflected many unique, interesting, and innovative ideas.  He expressed his opinion that the Baylands specific plan reflects a lack of vision, and he suggested working with students in architecture and planning to get some fresh ideas.

CM Barnes asked if the students felt constrained by the amount of park land that was allocated.  Professor Barton responded that many of the students did feel some constraint, and most pushed beyond their boundaries for that reason.  One student commented that they were given a designated piece of land and were told to expand if they had to; he noted dealing with the available space is one of the challenges intrinsic to landscape architecture.

CM Barnes asked if the group identified other locations that would be suitable for landscape architecture.  One student pointed out the tunnel under Bayshore south of Icehouse Hill and suggested creating a pedestrian connection to the Baylands.  Another student noted that access inland from the Bay was one of the priorities in her project.   She suggested using the waterways to connect the mountain, the lagoon and other water features, and the Bay.  A student expressed support for the idea of a youth hostel.

CM Barnes asked students for their ideas on how best to unify the entire area.  The students responded that at the end of the class, all 15 projects were connected with a system of paths and trails.  They drew attention to the drawing showing all the projects together.

One student pointed out that the plans seem fragmented because people worked independently, although some of the basic infrastructure and connections were worked out together.  He said most other parks are the end product of a collaborative effort by a whole team, so they appear more cohesive.

A student discussed a park in Mexico City that was part of the class’ precedent studies.  She said the main features include a lake, open space for recreation, and a market.

Professor Barton talked about Millenium Park in Chicago, created as a corporate park and sponsored by local businesses.  She noted that if the business base in that city changes, the park may not be able to evolve and continue.  She observed that parks with more flexibility are likely to succeed over long periods of time.

MPT Johnson asked for suggestions about how to treat the Bay Trail segment that runs along 101 on a narrow strip of land.  One student proposed planting large rows of trees between 101 and the bike path to create more of a visual screen and soften the noise.

MPT Johnson commented that the discipline of landscape architecture is a combination of art, science, and engineering.  She said the students’ views help reframe the conversation about Brisbane’s Baylands to focus on both aesthetics and practicality.  She thanked the class for presenting the projects and sharing their insights.

MPT Johnson observed that some of the key themes mentioned by members of the public and Councilmembers were integration, broken boundaries, and integrating buildings with the landscape.  She noted the open areas between the buildings are as important as the buildings, and the designs show how the natural elements enhance the entire area.  She reviewed some of the most interesting features of the students’ designs.

MPT Johnson said she shared Mr. Miller’s concern about the students not having access to the Open Space Plan.  She noted the General Plan requires a minimum of 25 percent open space, and 100 acres is not a sufficient amount for the Baylands.

CM Panza said he was very impressed with the breadth and creativity expressed in the student projects and would like to see them all implemented.  

CM Panza asked if the presenters would make materials available to the City so there was some record of the projects and the ideas.  Professor Barton said she would provide the PowerPoint presentation, a narration, and a sketchbook of student ideas.

CM Panza requested a summary of the precedent studies as well.  Professor Barton responded that pieces of the studies can be pulled together.  She said students worked in teams and looked at about seven or eight precedents.

CM Panza asked if the students thought about irrigation methods over the capped landfill area.  He noted water needs to be provided to keep the plants green, and something needs to be done about drainage.  He also welcomed discussion on the issue of whether landscaping should be restricted to native plants only.

Professor Barton said the premise behind the student projects was “green on brown,” or using sustainable ideas on the old brownfield landfill site.  She noted students heard from experts on water quality and hydrology, so they are aware of those issues, but there was not enough time to delve into each topic in depth because the projects had to be completed within the semester.

CM Panza asked if any feasibility analysis of the wind generators had been conducted.  One student commented that he saw wind farms in Europe and thought the same technology could be used here.  He said the students also talked about native plants, and some of the projects incorporated natural filtration elements.

CM Panza commented that a number of displays featured outdoor sculptures.  He asked if anyone was aware of a program for cities to switch art and take turns displaying certain pieces.  Professor Barton responded that she was aware of some art-sharing arrangements, and they need to be negotiated with the artists from the beginning of the project.

CM Panza noted the indentation on the south slope of Icehouse Hill used to be used for target practice, so the presence of lead might be a constraint at that site.  A student responded that like with any contaminated site, the soil in the area would have to be amended and the toxic materials would have to be removed.  CM Panza asked if there were any bioremediation techniques for lead, and the student said she had not researched lead contamination specifically.  She added that lead is a common contaminant, so there are probably existing remediation technologies.

Professor Barton said burial is a good way to dispose of lead.  She noted that Rincon Park in San Francisco was constructed over a brownfield site where contaminants were capped and left in place.  She added that if the area is developed, there should be an overall soils remediation plan that would work in concert with the grading plan.

CM Panza asked the students if they considered Golden Gate Park a good example of urban landscaping.  One student said he thought Golden Gate Park was a good design model in terms of its wide variety of uses, but the straight, rectangular shape makes connections with the community more difficult. 

John Christopher Burr, 221 Kings Road, thanked the City Council and staff for arranging these presentations.  He said he heard comments about better integrating the designs and providing more open space.  He asked if the City intended to establish an ongoing process with these students so the ideas they presented will continue to grow and evolve.

Mayor Richardson thanked audience members for their comments.  

Mayor Richardson expressed her admiration for the students’ work and wished them success in their future endeavors.  She said she was excited about the idea of an arbor, active and passive recreational uses, the amphitheater as a learning tool, the urban forest and green views, the waterfall, Bay Trail, museum park, the interactive wetlands with frog sounds, floating boardwalks, and use of the roundhouse as a cultural resource.  She expressed strong support for creating an attractive grand entrance to the entire area.

Mayor Richardson thanked and applauded Stephanie Shakofsky, Professor Barton, and the staff for arranging the presentations.

Mayor Richardson encouraged Universal Paragon representatives to use as many of the ideas as possible in their development plan for the Baylands.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m. with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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